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STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On May 23, 2012, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Fort Smith, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on March 8, 2012, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

March 12, 2012.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all relevant dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.

3. The claimant sustained compensable injuries to her

bilateral wrists, hand, and forearms on August 24, 2010.
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By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Additional medical at the direction of Dr. Kelly including

deQuervain’s surgery.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“The claimant contends that the medical
services recommended by Dr. Kelly following
his evaluation of November 28, 2011
(particularly the NCV/EMG) represent
reasonably necessary medical services for the
claimant’s compensable injuries and should be
the liability of the respondent.

Respondents’ contentions are:

“Respondent accepted Claimant’s injury as
compensable and provided medical treatment and
work within the Claimant’s restrictions.
Claimant had a bilateral nerve conduction
study done September 20, 2010 by Dr. Phillips,
neurologist.  It was normal.  Claimant had a
second bilateral nerve conduction study done
on March 10, 2011. it was mildly abnormal on
the left indicating a very mild left carpal
tunnel syndrome.  Dr. Bolyard, orthopedic
surgeon, performed a left carpal tunnel
release on April 8, 2011.  He released the
Claimant to return to work shortly thereafter
with restrictions.  On July 5, 2011, Dr.
Bolyard released the Claimant with no
restrictions and no permanent impairment.

Claimant had been seeing her personal
physician, Dr. Phomakay, and saw him July 1`8,
2011 complaining of headache, pain in hands
and feet, and was given a diagnosis of
diabetes.  Claimant apparently obtained a
leave of absence from Tyson beginning July 18,
2011.

Claimant then began seeing Dr. Bise on her own
and he scheduled a deQuervain’s surgery but
that was subsequently canceled.

Claimant then saw Dr. Kelly after the change
of physicians was granted.  Dr. Kelly
diagnosed deQuervain syndrome right hand and
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bilateral cubital tunnel syndrome.  He
recommended an EMB/nerve conduction study but
said 20% of the people with a negative study
still have cubital tunnel syndrome.  He
recommended a deQuervain’s release and “I just
want to know if we need to do a cubital tunnel
release on this right hand at the same time.

Following the receipt of Dr. Kelly’s initial
evaluation, Tyson made arrangements to obtain
a second opinion with Dr. Michael Moore, hand
surgeon, in Little Rock.  Claimant told the
case manager that she had transportation
problems so Tyson made arrangements for a
transportation company to pick her up at her
residence and transport her to the
appointment.  However, Claimant’s counsel
noted Tyson’s counsel that Claimant would not
attend the appointment.

Tyson requests the Commission order Claimant
to submit to an examination by a doctor of its
choosing, specifically, Dr. Michael Moore.
Additionally, respondents contend that,
considering the decision on the IME or second
opinion, the respondents deny that the
additional medical that has been recommended
by Dr. Kelly is reasonable and necessary for
the work-related injury.”

The claimant, in this matter, is a forty-nine-year-old female

who was employed by the respondent as a chicken processing line

worker.  The respondents have stipulated that the claimant

sustained compensable injuries to her bilateral wrist, hand, and

forearms on August 24, 2010.  The claimant was seen at Cooper

Clinic by Dr. Terry Clark on August 24, 2010, and the impression of

“overuse syndrome both forearms” was given in the medical record

produced as a result of her visit.  At that time, the medical

record indicates that the claimant’s work restrictions would

include, “Limit use of forearms; limit repetitive gripping with

both hands.”  The claimant was to return for a recheck in two
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weeks.  The claimant again saw Dr. Clark on September 8, 2010, and

September 20, 2010, continuing to complain of problems bilaterally.

On September 29, 2010, the claimant was seen at Cooper Clinic

in the department of neurology.  The medical record found at

Respondents’ Exhibit No. 1, Page 6, indicates that a nerve

conduction study of the claimant’s bilateral upper extremities was

performed; however, an EMG was not performed.  The impression

section of that report states:

“This is a normal nerve conduction study with
no evidence to suggest entrapment neuropathy,
i.e. carpal tunnel syndrome or ulnar
neuropathy.”

On October 6, 2010, the claimant was seen by Dr. Keith Holder

at Cooper Clinic.  At that time, Dr. Holder continued the claimant

on restrictions including no lifting over ten to fifteen pounds, no

use of affected area, limit repetitive gripping and limit

repetitive motions.  The claimant was scheduled to return in two

weeks.

On October 11, 2010, the claimant was seen by Chris Honaker at

Cooper Clinic for physical therapy.  A portion of the report from

that visit states:

“Patient reports to therapy today with
prescription in hand from Dr. Keith Holder,
Cooper Clinic Occupational Medicine.  She has
been diagnosed with right wrist tendinitis,
right trapezius strain.  Recommended three
times a week for two weeks to eval and treat.
Insurance is only authorized treatment of
right wrist.  Patient reportedly is right
dominant and works at Tyson and has done so
for approximately three years.  She is
currently on light duty at this time.
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PLAN: I plan to continue seeing the patient to
advance with isokinetic strengthening and the
decrease of subjective complaints of pain in
the right wrist and forearm area.”

On December 20, 2010, the claimant was again seen by Dr. Terry

Clark of Cooper Clinic and was again seen on October 26, 2010, by

Dr. Clark.  The narrative summary from that visit with Dr. Clark

indicates an impression of bilateral wrist tendinitis with strain

and reports the following plan:

“She is released to return to work without
restrictions.  I have advised that she follow
up with her primary care physician if she
continues to have discomfort in her upper
extremities, as at this point I do not believe
it is work related.  She is to follow up here
as needed.”

On February 25, 2011, the claimant was seen at the River

Valley Musculoskeletal Center by Dr. Keith Bolyard.  Following is

the history of present illness from the progress note:

“The patient is 48 years old.  She works at
Tyson.  She has a difficult to understand
history with what I think is eight to nine
months of bilateral hand pain.  This is left
much greater than right.  She describes her
left hand going to sleep.  This happens at
night.  She has an achiness that goes up into
the arm.  It also occurs at work.  She has
discomfort in the right wrist when she uses
her knife.  She grips and pulls with the left
hand.  She cuts with the right hand.  She has
been on light duty once.  I think she was put
back to regular duty after she missed physical
therapy once.  She has been under the care of
Dr. Clark.  Some nerve conduction velocity
type exam was done, which was apparently
reported as normal.  I do not understand these
studies, but they are reviewed here in the
office.”

Dr. Bolyard gives an impression of, “1. Right wrist tendinitis

flexor carpi radialis on exam today. 2. Probable left carpal tunnel
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syndrome with other tendinitis, as well.”  Dr. Bolyard indicates in

the plan section that he is not going to change her work status at

this time; however, he recommended bilateral upper extremity nerve

conduction velocity and EMGs be performed on the claimant.

On March 10, 2011, the claimant was seen at Cooper Clinic in

the neurology department again for a nerve conduction study.  This

document is found at Respondents’ Exhibit No. 1, Page 16.  That

document also states that an EMG “is not performed.”  I note that

Dr. Bolyard requested both nerve conduction velocity and EMG

testing on the claimant; however, the impression from the nerve

conduction study states, “This is a mildly abnormal nerve

conduction study consistent with mild left median mononeuropathy

consistent with left carpal tunnel syndrome, mild in degree.”

On March 28, 2011, the claimant was again seen by Dr. Bolyard

at the River Valley Musculoskeletal Center.  Following is the

progress note from that visit:

“The patient is 48 years old.  She follows up
after nerve conduction velocities.
Significant for carpal tunnel symptoms, mild
on the left.  Her complaint is that of
numbness of the left hand with pain.  She
describes a 3-4 week history of left shoulder,
left neck area discomfort which we did not
specifically address today.  Concerning her
right wrist she is tender today more so over
the first dorsal compartment than the flexor
carpi radialis area as previous.  She is
having difficulty coping at work.  I am going
to place her on light duty between now and
schedule her for a left carpal tunnel release.
We specifically discussed whether this will
help with the numbness that she is
experiencing at work, at home, and at night.
I do not know that it will help the discomfort
in the forearm and up into the trapezial area.
She understands this I think.  Specifically a
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nerve conduction velocity was not noted to be
abnormal in other areas, not on the right or
other areas of the left upper extremity.  We
will schedule her for a left carpal tunnel
release.  I want to continue with her anti-
inflammatory that we had her on.  She may or
may not benefit from injections and/or other
intervention on the right wrist area.”

On April 8, 2011, the claimant underwent left carpal tunnel release

performed by Dr. Keith Bolyard at the Physician’s Day Surgery

Center in Fort Smith, Arkansas.

On April 18, 2011, May 9, 2011, and July 5, 2011, the claimant

was seen by Dr. Bolyard for follow up of her left carpal tunnel

release.  During those visits, the claimant continued to have

complaints of numbness.  At the July 5, 2011, visit the progress

report states:

“The claimant is 48 years old.  She follows up
after four physical therapy sessions for her
bilateral chronic wrist pain.  She states
today she has discomfort in the index and
thumb that goes up into her elbow area.  On
the left she points to the area of the volar
wrist as the area of discomfort.

This is after working.  She has been only on
doing laundry since we started on her carpal
tunnel release of which she had complete
resolution of her numbness back in February.”

In that same progress report Dr. Bolyard states that he could not

offer the claimant anything further in the form of treatment and

that he does not believe that claimant has any permanent

restrictions or impairment and releases her from his care at that

time.
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On August 2, 2011, the claimant was seen by Dr. Roger Bise for

possible left carpal tunnel syndrome.  A portion of the report from

that visit states:

“Nerve conduction study was done, which is not
diagnostic of carpal tunnel.  Examination
shows some very mild symptoms in the median
nerve distribution as well as mild
deQuervain’s syndrome.  There is nothing here
that I would consider for surgery at this
point.  80 mg of Kenalog was mixed with 2 mL
of lidocanine and 40 mg was injected into each
site.  Follow-up in one month to reassess.”

On September 20, 2011, the claimant was again seen by Dr. Bise

for follow up.  A portion of the medical record from that visit

states as follows:

“Steroid injections have not helped the
deQuervain’s on the right nor the left carpal
tunnel.  Her carpal tunnel was done earlier
this year.  Not by me.  I think it is not
appropriate to repeat the left carpal tunnel
release this soon on the left.  She is
scheduled for right deQuervain’s release.”

On November 28, 2011, the claimant was seen by Dr. James

Kelly.  Following is the letter Dr. Kelly wrote to the respondent

regarding his visit with the claimant regarding her bilateral upper

extremity difficulties:

“Thank you very much for referring Kil Tanner
for consultation.  As you are aware this is a
40-year-old Tyson employee who is having some
problems with her hand.  She initially was
treated by Dr. Bolyard for a left carpal
tunnel back in April 2011.  She also had some
problems with her right wrist over the first
extensor compartment, i.e., De Quervain
syndrome.  She was treated with a carpal
tunnel release and injected for the right De
Quervain.  The carpal tunnel release has been
successful but the injection to the De
Quervain failed.  She then was seen by Dr.
Roger Bise who injected it again and then felt
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that she was going to need surgical release.
She presents today with complaints in the left
and right hand.  The left hand she is
complaining when you talk to her about
cramping and discomfort in the hand and she
has numbness in the fifth finger of the left
hand.  She also has numbness over the ulnar
distribution of the left hand and her 2 point
discrimination was about 7 mm in the ulnar
distribution and 3 mm of the median
distribution of the left hand.  She has
similar findings in the right fifth finger
with numbness.  She gets cramping in the right
hand and she also has numbness that is again
in the ulnar distribution of the right hand
with numbness over the dorsum and she had it
on both elbows, positive Tinel’s and
compression tests over the cubital tunnel.
She also had 7 mm 2 point discrimination on
the right fifth finger.  She also had positive
Findelstein test and pain over the first
extensor compartment.

What I feel is, she has De Quervain syndrome
of the right hand as well as bilateral cubital
tunnel syndrome.  She never had any
conservative treatment so I am going to have
her do some padding on her elbows as well as I
want to get EMG/NCV studies with imaging
studies specifically done, which were not
described previously.  I would like to review
these and I explained to her also that 20% of
the people can have a normal EMG/NCV study and
still have cubital tunnel syndrome.  Most
likely I am going to recommend we do a right
first extensor compartment release and
synovectomy, i.e., De Quervain release and I
just want to know if we need to do a cubital
tunnel release on her right hand at the same
time.  I will see her back once these EMG
studies have been completed and a decision
will be made at that point how we should
proceed.  I will also be able to see if she
has had any progress with conservative
treatment.  I will of course be following her
throughout her care and again I would like to
thank you very much for this consultation and
for allowing me to participate in the
patient’s care.”
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The claimant has asked the Commission to consider her

entitlement to additional medical treatment for her admittedly

compensable injuries.  Specifically, the claimant has asked for the

additional medical treatment recommended by Dr. Kelly including the

deQuervain’s surgery.  The claimant, in this matter, speaks very

limited English.  Her primary language is Korean.  The hearing was

conducted in the Fort Smith Workers’ Compensation Commission

office; however, due to the very limited availability of Korean

interpreters, the Commission used an interpreter via telephone.

This made the testimony of the claimant sometimes difficult to

understand; however, I do believe that the claimant was a credible

witness and that she does continue to have problems with her

admittedly compensable injuries.

In review of all the medical evidence that has been submitted

in this matter including the reports of Dr. Bise who ordered the

claimant’s deQuervain’s release surgery on the right side and Dr.

Kelly’s recommendation for right deQuervain release, I do find that

it is reasonable and necessary medical treatment.  I also find that

the diagnostic testing in the form of EMG/NCV studies are

reasonable and necessary medical treatment.  The claimant has had

two nerve conduction studies in the past; however, EMGs were not

performed even though an EMG study had previously been recommended

by Dr. Bolyard in his February 25, 2011, progress note.  Again, I

find that the additional diagnostic testing in the form of EMG/NCV

studies of the claimant’s bilateral upper extremities are

reasonable and necessary medical treatment for the claimant’s



11

admittedly compensable injuries and that the claimant is entitled

to right deQuervain’s release as recommended by Dr. Kelly and Dr.

Bise.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness and to observe her demeanor, the following findings of

fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on March 8, 2012, and contained in a

pre-hearing order filed March 12, 2012, are hereby accepted as

fact.

2. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that the additional diagnostic testing recommended by Dr. Kelly in

the form of EMG/NCV studies of the upper extremities bilaterally

are both reasonable and necessary medical treatment for her

admittedly compensable injuries.

3. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that the right deQuervain’s release recommended by Dr. Kelly and

Dr. Bise is reasonable and necessary medical treatment for the

claimant’s admittedly compensable injuries.
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ORDER

The respondents shall bear the burden of the costs associated

with the diagnostic testing recommended by Dr. Kelly and the right

deQuervain’s release.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


